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SOLANO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A meeting of the Solano County Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 7:03 p.m., on Wednesday, May 19, 2004, in the Administration Building, Room 626, Solano Community College, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, CA 94534-3197, by James M. Claffey, President.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

At the request of Board President Claffey, Trustee Jerry R. Wilkerson led those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America.  

3.
ADMINISTRATION OF OATH OF OFFICE TO STUDENT TRUSTEE FOR 2004-05

Board President Claffey administered the oath of office to Lisa LaFarga, recently re-elected Student Trustee for 2004-05.  Student Trustee LaFarga was honored with a round of applause.

4.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:  

James M. Claffey, President

Denis Honeychurch, Vice President

Pam Keith

Phil McCaffrey

Willie McKnight

Bill Thurston

Jerry R. Wilkerson

Lisa LaFarga, Student Trustee

Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary 

Members Absent:

None

Others Present:

James Bracy, Vice President of Student Services

Kathryn Campbell, Ed.D., Vice President of Academic Affairs

Willard Wright, Ed.D., Vice President of Administrative and Business Services

Kirk Murray, Interim Director, Human Resources

Patricia Y. Cordry, Executive Coordinator, Superintendent-President/Governing Board

5.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Moved by Trustee Bill Thurston and seconded by trustee Pam Keith for approval of the agenda.  The motion passed unanimously.

6.
COMMENTS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

Kathy Rosengren, Dean of the Humanities Division, shared copies of the campus literary magazine, the Suisun Valley Review with members of the Governing Board.  Dean Rosengren informed the Board that  English 58 cancelled this spring (literary  magazine class); however, the following instructors put together Volume 21, Number 1, for spring 2004 on their own time:  Quinton Duvall, Jack Schouten, Sharyn Stever and MichaelWyly.  Board President Claffey requested Superintendent-President Perfumo send a letter of appreciation to the faculty members.  

7.
REPORTS (NO ACTION REQUIRED):

(a)
Associated Students of Solano College (ASSC)
David Brannen, Student Representative to the Governing Board, expressed pleasure in working with the Board for the past year for the benefit of the students, and in the coming year when he returns as the Vice President of ASSC.  Mr. Brannen reported that:      
--ASSC was involved in the recent retirement celebrations for James Bracy, Vice President of Student Services, and Ron Nelson, DSPS Coordinator/Counselor.  Mr. Brannen extended best wishes to Vice President Bracy, Ron Nelson and other faculty/staff retirees in their pending retirements.

--the office of Student Development and ASSC are preparing for commencement to be held on May 25.  

--Dr. Shirley Lewis is an unsung hero.  Mr. Brannen stated that ASSC wished to recognize 

Dr. Lewis for her ability to get the job done, her accomplishments, her unwavering support and insightful advice.

Mr. Brannen thanked the Board for its continued support of the student body and best wishes for another successful year for the College as a whole. 

(b)
Academic Senate
Academic Senate President Barbara Pavão reported that: 

--the Senate held its final meeting for the year.  A report was presented from the Curriculum Chair about the campus forum discussing the proposed Title 5 changes to graduation requirements in math and English.  Several people made comments and provided input to the Curriculum Chair who will summarize the comments along with several other faculty members for presentation at the Statewide Academic Senate Curriculum Institute this summer and then to the plenary session this fall.  

--the Senate hosted a reception in recognition of newly tenured faculty.

--the Senate is looking forward to Commencement.

--this report is her last report as Academic Senate President.  Ms. Pavão stated that it has been a pleasure to be here for the past two years.  She expressed appreciation to the Board for all of the work the Board does for the College and trusted that the Board will welcome Gail Kropp, incoming Academic Senate President.  

Board President Claffey asked about an article in the San Francisco Chronicle regarding CSU and UC working with the Governor on the number of students being redirected to the community colleges, which may have a serious effect on our system.  Academic Senate Pavão explained that this is an ongoing debate as the CSU and UC systems are concerned about the number of units students must take once students arrive at the CSU campuses as transfer students.  The CSU Academic Senate has been looking at ways to change policies/procedures to expedite students in their process.  Academic Senate President Pavão reported that transfer center directors have been very active and vocal statewide in advising the CSU Academic Senate about the issue.  

(c)
Shared Governance Council

Dr. Perfumo reported on the last Shared Governance Council meeting highlighting the following areas:  (1) SGC’s endorsement of the new assessment procedures for our students; (2) SGC’s endorsement of a proposed increase in the student health fee proposal which will be submitted to the Board at a future date; (3) review of Governing Board agenda (4) College area reports; and 

(5) commencement (including a special moment of silence for Casey Sheehan and other former students killed in action in Iraq).  Dr. Perfumo shared information about the May Revise with the SGC.  In addition, Dr. Perfumo reported that Bob Myers and she met with Senator Jack Scott, along with two other districts, on SB 338 (concurrent enrollment) and AB 1819 which seeks to waive the percentage number of special admit students into physical education courses.  

(d)
Superintendent
Dr. Perfumo called upon Vice President Bracy to report on the SUCCESS Consortium program held recently at the Hilton Garden Inn in celebration of their 25th anniversary of providing service to Solano Community College and Solano County.  SUCCESS services students in grammar school, middle school and high school.   Senator Machado was the keynote speaker.  The  SUCCESS program has been headquartered at Solano College for 24 of its 25 years in Solano County.  On behalf of the SUCCESS Consortium, Vice President Bracy presented a plaque to 

Dr. Perfumo for Solano Community College in recognition of “laying the road for a successful journey, founding member SUCCESS Consortium, May 2004.”  Dr. Perfumo expressed appreciation to Vice President Bracy for representing her at the celebration and for his many years of energy and dedication to the SUCCESS program.  Vice President Bracy recognized Deborah Daniels-Smith, SUCCESS Consortium Director, for being an outstanding force for the SUCCESS Consortium program.  

Dr. Perfumo reported that:

--Commencement will be held on Tuesday, May 25.  Board members were asked to assemble in Room 1725, at 7:00 p.m., for processional instructions.  

--Solano College has been approached to be the host site for the Relay for Life event July 16 through July 18.  

-she attended the Legislative and Finance Commission meeting recently.  Lobbyist Arnold Bray feels that we will have a state budget by June 15 or soon thereafter.  Dr. Perfumo reported that there has been:  (1) restoration of  $700 million to Proposition 98 (half being allocated to K-12); (2) restoration of $80 million in equalization dollars (estimated $600,000 for SCC); (3) a raise in COLA to 2.41 percent; (4) no increase in growth (SCC is already at growth); and (5) new one-time funding in the amount of $28.4 million for instructional equipment, hazardous abatement and scheduled maintenance.  Dr. Perfumo informed the Board and audience that lobbying efforts would continue on increasing growth to 3.65 percent, especially since community college districts are expected to use growth money to accommodate students from CSU and UC.  Dr. Perfumo also reported that the differential fee of $50 per unit for students with a bachelor’s degree or higher did not come out of the budget proposal.  The last time the differential fee was mandated, Solano College lost 403 full-time equivalent students.  The number one priority for community college districts is the removal of the differential fee from the budget bill.  The categorical reform is also still a part of the budget bill.  

· Bond Update
Dr. Perfumo reported that the Citizens Bond Oversight Committee (CBOC) met May 10 at which time Kitchell presented the Implementation Plan.  The Implementation Plan was also presented at campus- wide forums. The CBOC reviewed current bond expenditures and encumbrances.  A number of architectural projects are underway with committees and the design team:  new Student Learning Center, Building 1400; Science Building 300 renovation;  Math Engineering Building 1500 renovation; Business Building 500 renovation;  Building 1800 B for swing space; and the new Vallejo Center (The first meeting to be held May 26.).  Other projects under design include:  Nut Tree Aeronautics Hangar addition to accommodate the full aeronautics program, and tennis court renovation.  Surveys and testing are being done at the Fairfield and Nut Tree locations, including building materials and aerial site surveys, utility mapping and the initial environmental study which will begin at the Fairfield site.  The technology consultant kick-off meeting was held May 19.  

8.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent-President

(a)
Minutes for the Meeting of May 5, 2004

(b)
Donation
Human Resources

(c)
Employment – 2004-05; Employment 2003-04; Gratuitous Service, Resignations

Administrative and Business Services

(d)
Warrant Listings
(e)
Authorization to Increase General Fund Budget, Resolution No. 03/04-33  

Academic Affairs
(f)

2003-04 through 2004-05 Local Agreement for Child Development Services FCAP-3296 and Resolution No. 03/04-34
(g)

Second Addendum to Agreement Between Solano Community College and eCollege.com
Moved by Trustee Willie McKnight and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith for approval of the Consent Agenda.  The motion passed unanimously.

9.

ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

No items were removed from the Consent Agenda.  

10.
NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent-President 

(a) Resolution Honoring James M. Bracy, Vice President of Student Services, 


Resolution No. 03/04-35
Dr. Perfumo read a resolution honoring James M. Bracy, Vice President of Student Services, which will be presented to Mr. Bracy by Board President Claffey at a special retirement celebration.  

Moved by Trustee Bill Thurston and seconded by Trustee Phil McCaffrey for approval of Resolution No. 03/04-35 honoring James M. Bracy, Vice President of Student Services.  The motion passed unanimously with the roll call vote as follows:  

STUDENT TRUSTEE ADVISORY VOTE:  Lisa LaFarga concurred.

AYES—Vice President Denis Honeychurch, Trustee Bill Thurston, Trustee Pam Keith, 

Trustee Phil McCaffrey, Trustee Willie McKnight, Trustee Jerry R. Wilkerson,

Board President James M. Claffey

NOES—None

ABSENT--None

Dr. Perfumo personally congratulated Vice President Bracy and thanked him for everything he does and has done for the College.  Vice President Bracy was honored with a round of applause by all those present.  

(b)
Contract for Legal/Consultant Services with the Law Firm of Zampi and Associates

Moved by trustee Bill Thurston and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith  for approval of the contract for legal/consultant services with the Law Firm of Zampi and Associates.  The motion passed unanimously.

(c)
Contract for Legal/Consultant Services with the Law Firm of Mary Beth de Goede and Associates
Moved by Trustee Pam Keith and seconded by Trustee Bill Thurston for approval of the contract for legal/consultant services with the Law Firm of Mary Beth de Goede and Associates.  The motion passed unanimously.

Human Resources
(d)
Public Hearing and Adoption of the District and CSEA, Chapter #211 Openers to the District and CSEA, Chapter #211 Collective Bargaining Agreement for 2004-05
Board President Claffey recessed the regular meeting and opened the public hearing at 7:43 p.m.  There were no comments from the public.  Board President Claffey closed the public hearing and reconvened the regular meeting at 7:44 p.m.  

Moved by Trustee Phil McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Bill Thurston  for adoption of the District and CSEA, Chapter #211 Openers to the District and CSEA, Chapter #211 Collective Bargaining Agreement for 2004-05.  The motion passed unanimously.

(e)
Public Hearing and Adoption of the District and Operating Engineers/Stationary Engineers, Local 39 Openers to the District and Operating Engineers/Stationary Engineers, Local 39 Collective Bargaining Agreement for 2004-05
Board President Claffey recessed the regular meeting and opened the public hearing at 7:45 p.m.  There were no comments from the public.  Board President Claffey closed the public hearing and reconvened the regular meeting at 7:46 p.m.  

Moved by Trustee Willie McKnight and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith for adoption of the District Operating Engineers/Stationary Engineers, Local 39 Openers to the District and Operating Engineers/Stationary Engineers, Local 39 Collective Bargaining Agreement for 

2004-05.  The motion passed unanimously.

(f)
Resolution for Paying and Reporting the Value of Employer Paid Member Contributions, 


Employees Designated as Confidential, Resolution No. 03/04-36
Moved by Trustee Pam Keith  and seconded by Trustee Phil McCaffrey for approval of Resolution for Paying and Reporting the Value of Employer Paid Member Contributions, Employees Designated as Confidential, Resolution No. 03/04-36.  The motion passed unanimously with the roll call vote as follows:

STUDENT TRUSTEE ADVISORY VOTE—Lisa LaFarga concurred.

AYES—Trustee Bill Thurston, Trustee Pam Keith, Trustee Phil McCaffrey, 

Trustee Willie McKnight, Trustee Jerry Wilkerson, Vice President Denis Honeychurch, 

Board President James M. Claffey

NOES—None

ABSENT--None

(g)
CCA/CTA/NEA and District Collective Bargaining Agreement Reopeners
Kirk Murray, Interim Director of Human Relations, reported that a tentative agreement was reached with CTA a couple of weeks ago which calls for a 1 1/2 percent increase on the salary schedule for 2003-04 and 2 percent for 2004-05.  

Moved by Trustee Pam Keith  and seconded by Trustee Phil McCaffrey for approval of the CCA/CTA/NEA and District collective bargaining agreement.  The motion passed unanimously.

Administrative and Business Services
(h)
District Independent Audit Report for Fiscal Year 2002/03

The audit was reviewed with the Board’s Audit Committee prior to the last meeting.  Tina Treis, Perry-Smith LLP, Certified Public Accountants, presented this item highlighting sections of the audit report and informing the Board about the implementation of the new reporting law, General Accounting Standards Board (GASB) 34, which changed the format of the audit financial statements.  The opinions in the report are unqualified.  Perry-Smith representatives will work with SCC staff on implementation of recommendations on internal controls and general operations.  Ms. Treis stated that there will be some changes in next year’s financial statements with the implementation of GASB.  Other foundations will need to be included as part of the financial statements.  A new liability will appear on the books for post employment benefits.  

Ms. Treis explained the delay with completion of the audit due to a shortage of staffing in Fiscal Services and the new accounting model.  She stated that other districts also needed more time.  Ms. Treis assured the Board that the audit report has been sent to all required state and federal agencies as well as the Chancellor’s Office.  

Trustee Keith stated that she was very happy with the audit and expressed appreciation to 

Dr. Wright and staff for their work on the audit.  

Moved by Trustee Phil McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith for acceptance of the annual District independent audit report for fiscal year 2002-03.  The motion passed unanimously.

Dr. Wright will bring an item back to the Board at the next meeting with a request that the Vice President of Administrative/Business Services be allowed to approve any increase to Cal Cards up to $5,000.  

Academic Affairs
(i)
Request for Approval of Curriculum Actions as Submitted by the Curriculum 


Committee, a Subcommittee of the Academic Senate
Kathy Rosengren presented this item as a member of the Curriculum Committee and on behalf of Committee Chair Robin Arie-Donch who could not be in attendance at the Governing Board meeting.  Ms. Rosengren called the Board’s attention to new courses including a new MESA course, Emergency Response to Terrorism, Hazardous Materials, Global Interdependence, Intermediate Yoga and Beginning Road Bicycling.  The major project of the Curriculum Committee for this year dealt with a Math/Science curriculum review.  Ms. Rosengren complimented Dr. Dave Redfield and the Division for their work. Ms. Rosengren expressed appreciation to Donna Vessels, Curriculum Analyst, and Judy Spencer, Executive Assistant for their support to the Curriculum Committee.  

Trustee McCaffrey complimented the work of the Committee.  Dr. Perfumo asked Ms. Rosengren to take commendation to the Curriculum Committee for developing Option C for our students to obtain their A.A. degree credit option as many colleges do not have this option for their students.  

Moved by Trustee Bill Thurston  and seconded by Trustee Phil McCaffrey for approval of the Curriculum Committee actions as submitted by the Curriculum committee, a subcommittee of the Academic Senate.  The motion passed unanimously.

11.
INFORMATION ITEMS – NO ACTION REQUIRED

(a)
Commencement of Caltrans Mitigation Requirements as Approved by the Governing Board on May 21, 2003
Dr. Wright referred to Board approval of an agreement on May 21, 2003, with Caltrans and the Solano Transportation Authority.  Dr. Wright introduced Mark Weaver from Caltrans and indicated that Caltrans is ready to begin the project.  The project includes conversion of some areas around Dan Wilson Creek with vegetation.  SCC will hold biology classes in the area.  In addition, for this area, Caltrans will construct 195 paved parking spaces along the perimeter road and provide a new batting cage for the baseball team.  The project is strongly supported by the staff, academic and athletic, as well as the administration.  

(b)
Extend Agreement with Fresh & Natural, Inc., Food Services Contractor
Dr. Wright informed the Board that after meetings with the Food Services Committee, Fresh and Natural is being recommended for a one-year contract extension.  This item will return for action at the next meeting.  

(c)
Solano Community College Student Equity Plan
Vice President Bracy stated that the Student Equity Plan has gone through the college-wide consultation process and has been approved through Shared Governance Council.  Vice President Bracy recognized Rob Simas, College researcher for his work on the plan.  The deadline for submission of the plan to the Chancellor’s Office by districts has been extended to January 2005.  Vice President Bracy also thanked the Academic Senate and Senate President Barbara Pavão for getting faculty involvement as well as Dr. Shirley Lewis for getting input from the ASSC.  Vice President Bracy explained that the last Student Equity Plan submitted nine years ago was restricted to specific ethnic groups and providing access to and opportunities for African-Americans, Latinos, Native Americans and Asian-Pacific Islanders.  This year, the plan has been expanded to include disabled students and female/male students.  

This item will return for action at the next meeting.

Trustee McCaffrey thanked everyone who worked on the plan and indicated that Solano is being considered the model for other districts.  

(d)
First Reading, Program Discontinuance, Board Policy and Procedure #6105
Dr. Kathryn Campbell, Vice President of Academic Affairs, and Barbara Pavão, Academic Senate President, presented this item.  Dr. Campbell stated this work is the result of a task force put together of Educational Administrators, Academic Senators and other members of the campus community.  The policy/procedures are required by Title 5.  Dr. Campbell thanked management representatives Fran Brown, Dave Redfield and Jim Ignatieff for their hard work on the task force.  

Academic Senate President Pavão reported that the task force was a very collaborative and collegial group.  Other members of the task force include:  Faculty—Gail Kropp, Robin Arie-Donch and Mark Berrett; Classified representative – Sheryl Scott and Student representative--Lisa LaFarga.  

Trustee Phil McCaffrey expressed appreciation to all for a good job.  

(e)
Withdrawal Liability – Amendment to Participation Agreement in Basic Trust
Dr. Wright explained that this item was given to SCC by the Basic Trust of which Solano is one of eight members.  Each member was asked to have their unions approve it and then move it forward to the Governing Board.  The purpose is to protect the District and other districts in the event one member withdraws.  Dr. Wright reported that the amendment  has passed through CTA.  

This item will come back to the Board for action at the next meeting.

(f)
Proposed Agreement with Total Compensation Systems, Inc. (TCS) for Retiree Health


Valuation Services
Dr. Wright stated that by June 30 of this year, the District must put the value of retirement benefits on the books as required by GASB for audit purposes.  In order to do this, an actuarial study must be done.  

This item will return to the Board for action at the next meeting.  

(g)
Revenue and Expenditure Report for the Period Ending April 30, 2004
Dr. Wright reported that everything is tracking well.  The District has received all of its property tax money including $200,000 more than budgeted; however, this amount will be taken away in appropriation dollars.  More lottery revenue was received; however, payments are still four months behind.  

12.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

There were no announcements.

13.
ITEMS FROM THE BOARD   

Trustee Keith referred to an article in a recent edition of The Tempest regarding harassment of the Gay Straight Alliance and asked if an investigation had been done.  Vice President Bracy responded that no one has been caught defacing any items.  Vice President Bracy met with the Vice President of the Alliance along with the Chief of College Police and asked that Alliance representatives give copies of items to be posted to both Vice President Bracy and Police Chief Dawson so that as they patrol the campus they can determine if there has been any vandalism.  No further problems have been reported since the article appeared in The Tempest.  Student Trustee LaFarga reported that ASSC representatives are assigned bulletin boards on campus and if the information is not marked “Approved by ASSC,” then the representative is required to remove it.  Student Trustee LaFarga stated that there could have been some misconception and that this requirement may have contributed to part of the problem. 

Board President Claffey recessed the regular meeting at 8:12 p.m. 

14.
CLOSED SESSION


(a)
Conference with Labor Negotiator



Agency Negotiator:  Kirk Murray 

Employee Organizations:  CCA/CTA/NEA, CSEA, Operating Engineers, Stationary Engineers, Local 39

(b) Conference with Legal Counsel—Anticipated Litigation

Significant exposure to litigation pursuant to subdivision (b) of Government Code

Section 54956.9:
1 case


Board President Claffey called the Closed Session to order at 8:18 p.m. and adjourned the Closed Session at 9:00 p.m. 
15.
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING

Board President Claffey reconvened the regular meeting at 9:01 p.m. 

16.
REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

Board President Claffey reported that the Board met in Closed Session and no action was taken on item 14. (a) or 14. (b).  

17.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9:02 p.m.

PJP:pc

BDMIN051904






    APPROVED





-----

JAMES M. CLAFFEY, PRESIDENT

 PAULETTE J.  PERFUMO, Ph.D., SECRETARY

